MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 

COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY 10TH APRIL 2014
PRESENT: Cllrs. Bancroft, Bunyan, Cook, Fermor, Fletcher, Goodchild, Hazlewood, Holmes, macLachlan, Marley, Rook, Swann and Veitch.  Borough Cllr. Linda Hall
APOLOGIES: Cllr. Hemsted
The Chairman read out the following statement.

Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.
No interests were declared.

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING:

225:
The Chairman, Cllr. F. Rook proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 13th March be adopted as a true and accurate record.  This was then seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT:
226:
The Chairman had nothing to report this time,

COMMUNITY HUB: SELECTION OF ARCHITECTS:
227:
Cllr. Rook informed Members that there were three firms of architects which would be making a presentation.  These were Hazle McCormack & Young, Taylor Roberts Ltd and The Lee Evans Partnership.  The fourth company Steven Langer Associates had withdrawn. He handed out decision criteria sheets with six criteria listed to assist Members in their deliberations, a copy of which is filed with these Minutes.
Hazle McCormack & Young – represented by Mr. Gordon Young and Mr. James Robson. 

· Company set up in 1984 with offices in Tunbridge Wells & Canterbury.
· Have done work in Cranbrook including Telephone Exchange in High Street which won a design award, the self-build scheme in Turner Avenue and Mr. Young built his own house in Dorothy Avenue.  Worked with different stakeholders including Hawkhurst Parish Council with their new community centre at the Moor and also the new pavilion for Matfield and Brenchley Parish Council.

· Showed examples via power point of their work including Hawkhurst, Matfield, GII listed building - Christchurch, a building at Thacksford, Essex and a modern house at Camber Sands which was an award winner.

· Showed a google plan of Wilkes Field and a block plan of the proposed building.

· Wanted to sit down and talk and get an understanding, get under the skin of the project.

· Need to have surveys including an ecological, topographical and trees.

· Building needs to be flexible, secure and have a public face and public ownership.

· Use the slope to our advantage.  Submit an outline plan showing the design and have a public consultation.  Work with Tunbridge Wells Borough Council with a realistic time scale.  

· They have the resources – there would be a lead partner, a review role with two senior members of the team, a project architect supported by a team of technicians.

· Fees - £1.7m budget – 1st stage, feasibility study £2,500 then onto outline application with design – 2nd stage £15,000.  Work with us and they understand funding is tight.  If the brief changes they could always review the fees.
Cllr. Rook invited questions.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Marley, Mr. Robson confirmed that his company could take us right through the planning system from outline consent, discharging conditions, obtaining full approval, technical design and signing off.  They have the other contractors such as structural engineers, environmental engineers, lighting and acoustics who they can call on.  With regard to fees it would be 6% of the contract value with a third on detailed, a third at tender and a third on build.  Cllr. macLachlan stated that energy efficiency is paramount and he mentioned that they had experience with passivhaus.  Mr. Young detailed their experience with this issue and how they achieve the best results.  Mr. Robson confirmed to Cllr. Fermor that they had also included “green” rooms in their designs. Mr. Young confirmed that they had won design awards for their architecture and would be happy to supply references.

Taylor Roberts Ltd – represented by Nigel Taylor and Steve Skinner
· Mr. Taylor closed his business and went into partnership.  

· Had worked with Kim Fletcher and the Cranbrook Weald Group on producing plans for the previous scheme.

· Worked on the Cranbrook Engineering redevelopment project.

· See Wilkes Field as a grassy knoll detached from the central fabric of the town.

· 17 years experience of working on listed buildings and has an awareness of the character of the area and the adjacent conservation areas and landmark buildings with the school cupola and the windmill.  The area has a special view which should be preserved and enhanced.  

· Used boards to inform Members of their aspirations which included a plan showing a building with a height of 6 metres – a large box 12m wide x 26m long.

· Showed design boards which showed the building with a rotund at one end and a butterfly roof.

· Spoke at length of what the building could contain and what sort of seating could be incorporated with curtaining separating the spaces. 
· Displayed block plan layout which included the enabling housing with unit 12 being attached to the community centre and which could be either rented commercially or used for a possible future police office.  
· They use independent specialists i.e. for acoustic advice. Energy efficiency, water efficiency and other “green” issues would be dealt with.
· Fees – RIBA – Stages 1 – 5.  Could be outline or detailed application, or could be outline with some matters or could even go architect then design and build route.

· Timeline – can work quickly to get something ready for the pre application with the planners then there would be a 13 week determination as it is a major application.

· Gave a presentation of other buildings and sites they have worked on.

Cllr. Rook invited questions.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Hazlewood regarding what type of materials could be used on the building; Mr. Taylor confirmed he would prefer a plain tiled roof with some weatherboarding being incorporated to reflect the materials being used on the Cranbrook Engineering site.  Cllr. Hazelwood suggested that vandalism should be taken into consideration when the lower levels were designed.  Steve Skinner suggested that landscaping could play a part to assist with this issue. Cllr. macLachlan had doubts with energy efficient with the rotunda in the design.  Mr. Skinner alleviated these doubts, confirming the potential of using ground source heat and the Borough having a 10% requirement on renewables.  Cllr. Swann had concerns on a “curtain” being used to separate the spaces.  Mr. Taylor suggested that this was something that the budget would dictate.  

He stated that the brief had no requirement for badminton but that judo could be a possibility, there were toilets but no showers but these could be built in – all about budget. He confirmed to Cllr. Marley the fees structure.  Cllr. Marley asked what other building projects they had undertaken in Kent and Cllr. Rook asked whether they had delivered any design award buildings making a significant statement.  They confirmed that they had received some awards including the Tunbridge Wells Society Award.  Steve Skinner stated that his schemes have always gained planning approval.  
Cllr. Bunyan enquired whether they had delivered any schemes where there could be future expansion and Mr. Taylor confirmed that the butterflied flat roof lid could come off and another floor added in the future.

The Lee Evans Partnership – represented by Giles Taylor & Kevin Hook
· Giles Taylor introduced his company who had undertaken many buildings locally including schools i.e. Dulwich and village halls i.e. Smarden.

· Initial things can be incorporated i.e. ground source water pump which can reduce future costs.  There needs to be flexibility of space and acoustic absorbance in the ceiling design. The hall needs to be able to be subdivided.

· Power point presentation of examples of halls and buildings they had been involved in.

· No pre conceived ideas, try to work out what the needs are and the balance to be had.  The site analysis has to look out all issues, which is the front, which is the visible element, the aesthetics of the building, how many meeting rooms.  The access to the site is difficult.  Look at all the issues – orientation of the building relevant to the sun, options of solar.  Pedestrian and vehicular access.  The relationship to the facilities, central to the community and local land marks.

· A bubble plan diagram had been prepared.  The priorities need to be worked out and a list of priorities made.  

· The budget is tight for the floor space - £1.4m.

· Mr. Hook – they would work with our committees and end users to achieve results. Smarden was designed around the driver of amateur dramatics, Cranbrook may have other priorities. It needs to evolve; it is too early to say what the building will look like. They had come in on time and within budget.
· Mr. Taylor – the building could be sympathetic, soft in its environment, a building of today, a modern vernacular.

· Showed a slide of four village halls with similar 300 seating but designed in different ways. Flexible space is vital.

· Mr. Hook – a public consultation needs to take place – they would undertake this.

· Mr. Taylor – Nick Lee Evans is the most active fundraiser.  Mr. Hook confirmed that in able 

to draw down funds you need to have obtained a planning consent.

· Fee proposal – 5.75% against construction costs. 25% at planning, 50% working drawings and 25% during the construction.  Based on RIBA A – C £4,500 and D - £11,500 which would mean a fixed fee of £16,000.  This is a purely architectural fee and does not include consultants etc.  
· They are experienced in residential as well as community buildings and showed a slide of a Berkeley Homes development.  They confirmed they had won some design awards.

Cllr. Rook invited questions.  Responding to Cllr. Bunyan, Giles Taylor confirmed that it is a deeply sloping site but this could give interesting architecture but it also comes with its own set of problems.  With compliance to DDA – splitting the level could be an option. A full topographical survey would be needed.  He confirmed to Cllr. macLachlan that planning consultants’ fees were not included, the brief was only for architects.  Mr. Hook did not think that the planning consultants’ fees would be prohibitive due to the planning ground work already done.  Cllr. Marley referred to the statement that they had come in on time and within budget – could they keep their track record up.  Mr. Taylor stated that he would love to say yes but there were risks, with a £1.5m building a good quantity surveyor is essential, all the right surveys need to be undertaken and a robust scheme needs to be produced.  Mr. Hook stated that the access will add to the cost and a QC will evaluate.
Borough Councillor Linda Hall, who had just joined the meeting, stated that she was a heritage champion and it is important that the building fits in with its surroundings.  Would it be possible to expand if use and demand grows.  Mr. Taylor confirmed that it could and it could even be phased.

Cllr. Marley then gave her apologies and left the meeting.  She handed in her decision criteria paper with her preferred architect marked.

Two members of the public were also in attendance Nathan Clark, a quantity surveyor and also Derek Swenson a chartered civil engineer retired.  Mr. Clark left the meeting at this point but Mr. Swenson gave his personal views on all three presentations.  The Chairman thanked Mr. Swenson who then also left the meeting at this point. 

All the presentations now being concluded and the architects having left the premises, the Chairman invited a debate by Members.  Cllr. Holmes felt he was novice in this field but he leant towards the second presentation.  Cllr. Bunyan stated that she was not enamoured on the 3rd presentation but felt that they went about it in the right way with no preconceived idea and she stated that the fees from all the presenters would be comparable.  She reminded Members that Taylor Roberts had been involved with all the surveys for the Cranbrook Engineering site so they have an advantage, but it could also be a disadvantage.  All had given good presentations in their own way and she liked Hazle McCormack and Young.  Cllr. Fermor stated that she would go for No.2 she found the rotunda idea interesting.  She was not happy with the last presentation which was focused on village halls.  Cllr. Cook stated that the second presenter was the only one which had answered question 3 on the criteria.  Cllr. Hazlewood suggested that all three were capable but he felt that Lee Evans with having a talented design team the costs could rattle up.  With regard to Taylor Roberts, we do not have to accept the design presented but he thought them excellent and in his view they had the edge.  
Cllr. Rook explained for the benefit of Cllr. Fermor the idea with the enabling development of the adjacent housing, either way it was quid pro quo.  

Cllr. macLachlan felt that the scheme from Taylor Roberts was not suitable and extravagant.  Some of the other architects were not natural presenters but were very capable architects.  Lee Evans had a good reputation with designs for village halls and schools and he had seen a good housing scheme at Godmersham so they were very capable and did an honest presentation.  Cllr. Holmes stated that he had wanted to see substance and in his view Taylor Roberts had made the better presentation however, he did think that the fund raising aspect of Lee Evans should not be overlooked.  
Cllr. Veitch suggested that the first and third presenters had both got good reputations within the Borough of Tunbridge Wells and take on board the culture, history and vernacular and she reminded Members that they had only had two weeks to prepare.  Taylor Roberts had the inside track as they have already been involved with both Wilkes Field and the adjacent site and therefore they had benefited and the others had an unfair disadvantage this evening.  

Cllr. Goodchild stated that he was keen on adaptability which came through on the Lee Evans presentation; he liked the roundel idea from Taylor Roberts.  He felt that more could have been done on the design element from the other two presentations.  They could have come up with something. Cllr. Fletcher stated that he felt that Lee Evans did not cover the aspect of whether the building could be extended, it needs to be an iconic building and they could have produced some sort of design and they did not appear happy with the slope.  He was not in attendance for the first presentation.  He agreed that Steve Skinner – Taylor Roberts – had an inside track and had taken a negative and made it a positive with the slope.  Cllr. Swann stated that he was not happy with the idea of rectangular boxes or the idea for the seating put forward by Taylor Roberts and the idea of a curtain to split the hall area.  Cllr. Bancroft liked Lee Evans, she felt that the Taylor Roberts was an expensive building, she liked the idea that Lee Evans wanted to work with us to work out what is required. Cllr. Fletcher mentioned that the previous scheme from Taylor Roberts stated that it was for 11 houses including one on the toilet site and this scheme showed 14 without the toilet site. It would be very difficult to extend once the development was commenced. Cllr. Goodchild reminded Members that we had only one shot at this and we have to get it right.  Cllr. Hazlewood agreed with the comment from Cllr. Fletcher – it would be difficult to extend especially with the access and sight line issues.  
Cllr. Hall made the comment that the architecture of the enabling houses has to be considered.  We know the designs for the development on the adjacent Cranbrook Engineering site as they were done by Taylor Roberts.  It may be better to select a different architect to achieve a greater variety of style.  Lee Evans fundraising aspect is a big plus.  She did not agree with Cllr. Fletcher in his understanding that Lee Evans had stated that they couldn’t extend in the future.  Cllr. Fletcher quantified by saying that Lee Evans had stated that you design a hall to be smaller in able to extend later.  Cllr. Bancroft suggested that this was mentioned only with financial constraints in mind.  Cllr. Fletcher reiterated that with the access difficulties you would not be able to get into the site to extend the building.  Cllr. Veitch referred to the comments from Cllr. Hall and suggested that on the other side of the coin if the same architect was chosen then you could argue that there would be consistency.  Cllr. Hall suggested it would all depend on the style was she was impressed with the Lee Evans developments which had won prizes in Canterbury.  The Chairman reminded Members that the design is not carved in stone.  Cllr. Bunyan suggested that Members needed more time to digest the information before being able to vote.  Cllr. Rook stated that he felt that Members had been fully informed and should be able to make a decision.
Voting slips were then handed round to all Members.  These were completed and handed to the Clerk.  The votes were as follows:-
· Hazle McCormack and Young

1 vote

· Taylor Roberts Ltd



7 votes

· Lee Evans




2 votes

· Abstentions




3

The Chairman then proposed that:-

Taylor Roberts Ltd be appointed as our architects for the design of the Community Centre.

This was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed with 3 abstentions.  The voting slips are files with these minutes.
POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT:

228:
Cllr. Swann brought forward the report of the meeting held on the 8h April and he confirmed that the internal audit had been satisfactory and that the Clerk had been busy and the year-end figures had already been supplied to him.  The “detractors” had been discussed and it had been agreed to assist Cranbrook in Bloom with some funding to help to carry out improvements in the town centre.  Mike Palmby, our Management Consultant, had given us some advice on the minimum wage issue and the Caretakers. He referred to the cash balances sheet which had been given to all Members together with the earmarked funds – of the £324,798 shown £200,000 is already earmarked including a quarter for the car parks, but working on these figures he has estimated that there is now £40,000 which could be put aside for the Community Centre for architects fees etc.   We need some funds up front then others including Tunbridge Wells Borough Council will come on board.  He went through the earmarked funds and the final summary of receipts and payments for the information of Members.  Cllr. Swann then proposed adoption of the report. This was seconded by Cllr. Fletcher and agreed.  
PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT:

229:
Cllr. Bunyan stated that there had been two meetings held and she invited questions.  Cllr. Bancroft stated that she was pleased with the decision and comments made on the application for the new house to the rear of Wyndhurst.  Cllr. Bunyan explained that the applicant had already got a planning consent which was due to expire and had therefore put in the footings to “start” the build.  The new application had already been called in by Cllr. John Smith to the Borough Planning Committee.
BURIAL GROUNDS COMMITTEE:

230:
In the absence of Cllr. Hemsted, Cllr. Cook stated that the next meeting is on the 15th April.
`ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:

231:
Cllr. Holmes thanked Cllr. Rook for attending at short notice to enable the committee to be quorate.  He invited questions on the report of the meeting held on the 25th March.  No questions were raised and he proposed adoption, this was seconded by Cllr. Hazelwood and agreed.
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
232:
Cllr. Veitch referred to the report of the meeting held on the 18th March. She reported that the car parks are improving rapidly.  Cllr. Fermor stated that she had carried out an inspection of the Regal and there was hardly any litter and work on removing the brambles had been carried out – it all looked very good.  Cllr. Rook raised an issue which he would have liked considered at tonight’s meeting but our current Standing Orders would not permit this.  He had an impromptu meeting with Sue Laporte and Graham White from Kent Highways and they will shortly be renewing the setts in the pavements outside the opticians in Stone Street.  Whilst there they witnessed very dangerous driving with cars mounting the pavement.  Kent Highways felt that only traffic lights would overcome the problem and suggested a two or four week trial – but who would pay?  Cllr. Rook suggested that the Parish Council should pay for the trial which would be in the region of £800 per week for the lights to establish whether or not traffic lights would solve the problem.  Cllr. Bunyan referred to item 33/13 change of priority at Wilsley Green.  The Clerk confirmed that a plan had been provided from Kent Highways showing some works to change the priority and change some signage but nothing further has been heard since we received the plan.  Cllr. Cook enquired whether there are any steps being taken to get more aesthetic rubbish bins.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that there are – a complete review will be undertaken and the Clerk is investigating costs for some new ones.  Cllr. Cook stated that there was a huge improvement in the Jockey Lane Car Park now the works and lining have been carried out.  Cllr. Bancroft stated that the Borough litter bins in The Street, Sissinghurst could do with a coat of paint.  The Clerk agreed to report this to the Borough.  Cllr. Veitch then proposed adoption of the report, this was seconded by Cllr. Fletcher and agreed.
CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

233:
Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes and mentioned specifically the subject of detractors which covered such things as litter bins, bollards etc. There was a discussion on CCAAC awards as The Forum in Tunbridge Wells gives out certificates of merit – an example would be The Milk House at Sissinghurst. One of the things CCAAC is concerned about at the moment is the lack of enforcement. 
KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

234:
Cllr. Fletcher had nothing to report.
ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

235:
There was nothing to report.
CLERKS REPORT:


236:
The Clerk had nothing to report. 
CORRESPONDENCE:


237:
There was no correspondence to report.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:

238:
Cllr. Veitch referred to an item mentioned in the last Chairman’s Meeting in Tunbridge Wells regarding publicity for business clinics and it stated that there were to be two held in Cranbrook.  Cllr. Holmes suggested that organisations in Cranbrook should be made aware of these clinics.  The Clerk confirmed that she was not aware of any info being sent to either the Weald Information Centre or to the Parish Council.  Cllr. Rook agreed to contact Hilary Smith – the lead officer.
239:
Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the last Full Council and asked if there was any update on the list regarding “architectural merit” as mentioned by Cllr. Sean Holden. She also mentioned the possibility of the disposal of the Cranbrook public toilets.  Cllr. Rook stated that they were not on the list of disposable assets but we had registered our interest with David Candlin.  She then asked whether the future library requirements had been addressed yet.  Cllr. Rook confirmed that he and Cllr. Veitch had met with the library service.  Cllr. Veitch stated that they had agreed to come back with their minimal space requirements and give their view on whether they could contribute capital or rent.  Cllr. Rook informed Members that they had insisted that they must come off the fence and let us have the information within a month.  With regard to fund raising Cllr. Bunyan asked Cllr. Fletcher whether he had met with the contact given to him at the last meeting to which he replied that he hadn’t yet made contact, he had spoken with Nita Chandler.  

240:
Cllr. Swann enquired what the next stage was on the Community Centre. Cllr. Veitch confirmed that it would be to review the responses from the questionnaire sent out by the Clerks.  We had received eighteen responses so far. We will also be updating the Architects Brief and assessing which surveys had already been done.
241:
Cllr. Fletcher informed Members that the Sports Shop in Stone Street had been sold and an application to turn it into a private house is going to be made.

242:
Cllr. Holmes informed Members that following the resignation of Steve Holdom, that he had agreed to be the Parish representative on the Museum Committee and he had attended his first meeting and he found it very interesting.

243:
Cllr. Bancroft stated that she had received an invitation to attend the St. George’s Day celebrations in Sissinghurst which she had been asked to extend to other councillors.  Last time she borrowed the gavel as the Parish item and asked whether she could do so again.

244:
Cllr. Cook reported that Alf Haselup had passed away – our recent centenarian. He also reported on the Cranbrook Primary School improvements following their latest inspection.

245:
The Clerk reported that she had attended the funeral of Elsie Bringloe who passed away aged 94 years, together with Cllrs. Bancroft, Bunyan and Hemsted and many of the residents of Sissinghurst.
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